HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 10, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, March 10, 2020.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Precision Weather Forecasting Contract
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the Precision Weather Forecasting contract in the amount of $1,295.
Complete Streets Contract

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the Complete Streets Contract.
Traffic Safety Committee - Crosswalks

The Committee met last week and decided to request funding to be transferred from snow & ice account at the STM (approximately $30K) for controls for all crosswalks instead of phasing the controls in one sidewalk per year.

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITTMENT
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 76
	$ 367,971.04

	Vendor Warrant
	# 77
	$   38,333.67

	School Warrant
	# 78
	$ 327,101.59

	Withholding Warrant
	# 79
	$ 131,125.97

	Mobile home Park Fee 
	# 3 
	$     5,160.00


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following warrant: 

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Vendor Warrant
	# 80 
	$ 1,306,735.24 
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	W.B. Mason (tape, toner & post-it notes) ……………………...
Express Newspapers (ad/earth removal) ………………….........
RELX Inc. (MA law books) ……………………………………
	$ 139.24
$   42.00
$   70.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Police Department – COPS Grant Funding

The application for the grant will be submitted this week.  Setting aside any merits of the grant, the maximum amount it will fund during the three years will be $125,000.  The personnel costs, not including overtime or health insurance, will be about $57K, then $69K or a total of $191,000.

The Board should discuss this possible position with the Police Chief sometime in the future along with the proposed lieutenant/deputy police chief and how this will change the organization of the department and the number of officers.  The Board will also need to discuss devoting Town funds for this position versus other possible service improvements for the future.
Police Department – Motorcycle Funding

The Board should also talk with the Police Chief about funding for the proposed motorcycle (purchasing the one that the Town has been leasing).  The Chief proposed it in the capital budget and if the purchase is not recommended, he has asked that the lease payments be included in the Department’s operating budget.  Like the above, the Board should discuss how to place the costs for the motorcycle among the other requests by the Department and the Town.  Millias does not believe that the Capital Planning Committee is supportive of using the capital budget.  Seelig stated that it is a capital item just as a vehicle would be.  
COVID-19
Governor Baker has declared a State of emergency.  This does not have a legal effect on the towns activities but does allow the Governor more power.   The Selectmen met with department heads last Thursday to review the latest information on the pandemic and what the Town is and should be doing to alleviate any issues.  Dr. Proulx at Silver Lake updated Seelig on the actions the school system is taking.  The general advise is to be smart about the situation.  Governor Baker is encouraging people not to have large gatherings – Seelig does not how that is going to pan out with the requirements we have in connection with meetings.  People should practice good hygiene, stay home if you are sick with anything.  the Town is going to operate as normal and the maintenance crew is striving to keep the buildings and the school clean and sanitized.   Everyone should try and maintain a sense of normalcy as much as possible given the circumstances.  
Country Club Estates Chapter 40B

The ZBA’s initial hearing is on March 18th at 7 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room.  The Great Hall will be set up and available if there is a large enough crowd.  Given that the State has not provided any relief concerning the timing and schedule of hearings due to COVID-19, the hearing should be held.  Andrews asked Seelig to contact the Governor’s office to see how this would play out regarding public hearings should things get worst with this epidemic.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Continuation Revocation Hearing – Davis Automotive
Ms. Davis made a payment of $2,800 today against old motor vehicle excise taxes.  Seelig recommends continuing the hearing to May 11, 2020 at 6:30 p.m.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to continue the revocation hearing for Davis Automotive to May 11, 2020 at 6:30 p.m. 

John Peck - Earth Removal Permit
Steve Wry of Land Planning had been contacted about a site visit but was unable to go because of issues with his family.  He said he will visit between tonight and the Selectmen’s Meeting on March 24th.  Seelig recommends starting the hearing tonight, making decisions on possible waivers, etc., and then continuing it to March 24th.
Joe Peck was here tonight on behalf of his father John Peck requesting an Earth Removal permit.  He began by saying that the pond on their property is used to irrigate three cranberry bogs for property next door.  The pond is very low and dry during the summer creating a problem irrigating the bogs so to elevate that problem they made the pond deeper.  A friend of his dad’s also needed some fill at the same time so he gave the friend the dirt that was pulled from the pond to fill in three or four holes.

Garron asked where the soil came from and Peck said from the bottom of the irrigation pond.  Country Enterprises moved the dirt – they brought their own equipment, employees and trucks.  Country Enterprises bought three or four house lots that were right next to their driveway – the dirt all went there to be used for fill.  The reason we asked for the waivers is that his father had the impression that you could take out a certain amount of dirt and thought it was going to be under a thousand yards, but it was like twelve hundred.  The map that the BOS has on file is after the pond was dug.  So, they ae asking for a waiver for a pre-map because they cannot go back and get a map of how it was before the fact. 
Garron asked was there any change in the contour of the land because of the removal and Peck said the height of the ground didn’t change, and it just made the pond deeper, and obviously with machines there was some washout and the banking eroded a couple of feet nothing more than what happens during a heavy rainstorm when a rock lets go and sand goes with it, but there was no change to the land.
Millias asked if they have a plan of the existing conditions as they are today, and Peck said yes and has called his engineer to see if he has something before this took place.  
Millias said that is something he is inclined to want to have – is the existing condition so they can gauge from this time forward should there be more removal and Peck said they have no intention of doing this again but if it was to ever come up again he will know the permit process and make sure that the stuff is done correctly – it will be in my hands going forward.
Andrews had an issue with it not showing the contour lines.
Seelig said there is only a portion of the land showing the contour.
Peck said that there was only one side of the pond that was done which was the southwest corner of the pond going southerly.  If they wanted a bigger map so they could see it … 
Andrews thinks just to have it on file because we didn’t have anything and that was sort of … when he came on last year that was kind of the information that he which was they didn’t have anything on file previously that we could look back at to say ‘okay’ because the post map is showing the contour lines but there is  nothing to compare it to. Peck said that he cannot get a map of the land before this happened. 
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Andrews was talking about a map of the whole lot because he does not think a baseline was submitted.  Peck said honestly he was not involved with this and found out about it when a certified letter was sent to his father so he has no idea what was or was not submitted – he is  just trying to get this issue cleared up. 

Peck explained to get a topography done of the whole pond would be silly because there is only one side of pond that could be dug because one side was the swimming pool, the other side there would be no pond because it is well below the grade of the water and the other side is all cranberry bogs.  He said it was only the southwest side that could be changed.  It really is impossible to change any other side of that pond.

Andrews said from the map that is presented they really do not know what they are looking at and Peck said he really does not understand it as well.  
Millias pointed out his house and Thompson Street on the map and asked if the pond was behind the house and Peck said yes and the bogs are next to the house.
Peck pointed out on the map an area that was a lot lower than the pond so if that opened up there would be no pond left, because the whole pond is man-made and made to irrigate the bogs and that is why it is elevated above the ground.  He further said it has the dyke roads so if it was dug there then the pond would disappear. 

Garron asked if it gave the dimensions and Andrews said not really. 
Garron concerns is there is no major change in the contours of the land at least from what is presented here and if there is no pictures or diagrams of before …
Seelig said we would have had something from when there were earth removal operations twenty years ago and when he came in, he knows there was an act of earth removal operation happening. Millias said yes that was when they were that was when they were building the pond.
Peck said he does not want to make the bigger but if he did, he knows how this works and certainly will go to the town for the permit process.
Millias asked if the bogs belong to his father and Peck said no, Kenny Harju.  Millias then the pond belongs to you and Peck said when the bogs were sold to him they gave them an easement so they could still irrigate.  He said they both use the dyke road and have the right to pump the water out.   

Garron asked Millias and Andrews what else would they need to be satisfied one way or another on this.   Andrews thinks having a baseline for what is there is necessary.  Peck asked isn’t that what it is on the map 
Seelig stated that it does show the contours for where the contours are (mounds by the pond shown on the map) but what he thinks Andrews is looking for is a wider spread of the areas around there showing the elevation changes, not just right by the pond but in the other areas around there. 

Millias asked if this was something they require everybody to do when seeking a permit and Seelig said yes. 

Peck said should this happen again he certainly come in and do the proper paperwork.  He does not know how much it costs to have plans made up in case he decides to something in the future.  He further said that he is not going to sneak dirt out.  
Millias thinks what Andrews is getting at is that having pulled the permit we would have a map contour or at least we have a complete map.  Peck said a pre map, but he can’t go back and get one. 
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Andrews understood but said the issue for the Town is that he thinks they need something more complete.  He knows it is after the fact, but they need more information on the map. He explained that looking at some of the other earth removal stuff, they have a contour of the whole property.
Millias said that you can take a thousand yards out without a permit but is unsure how often you can do that and was not sure if the Town’s by-laws address that. 

Peck said that there were some mounds of dirt that were left to dry out and asked if they could be moved on the property to anywhere they want without a permit and Seelig said yes.  He then asked then what is the whole point of getting the topography done and Garron said you need one to move it off the property and using public highways.
Peck said they are never going to do this again but if he was he would get a map made of what it looks like now and then had it done after the fact but he is not going to be taking any dirt out.
Garron asked Millias and Andrews if they wanted to continue this or are they satisfied. 

Seelig said our representative from Land Planning was not able to get out there and inspect the property because of a family issue.  He suggested to continue the hearing to the March 24th at 7:45, but also there may be resident here tonight who may want to speak to this. 

Evan and Cheryl Smith - 383 Thompson Street.  

E. smith said that they were not sure what this meeting was about.  Seelig explained that back in 2018 Joseph’s father removed about 1,200 cubic yards of material from the bottom of the irrigation pond and took it off the land.  Under the Town’s by-law you are allowed to remove up to a thousand cubic yards of material.  Anything more than that requires a permit from the Board of Selectmen.  They didn’t get the permit, Joseph on behalf of his father has come in to ask for a permit even though the work was done almost two years ago because the alternative is the Town would fine his farther a certain amount of money for violation of the Town’s by-laws.  

Millias would like to hear from the Town’s engineer Steve Wry at Land Planning.

Seelig wanted to give the abutters the opportunity to voice their concerns or ask questions so that they would not have to come back.   

E. Smith asked if this was something he was going to notice and if trucks would be coming in and out.  Seelig said his understanding is that the project was done in 2018 and they  received  the notice of the hearing because they are an abutter to the property and under the Town’s by-laws, abutters are to receive a notification when an earth removal permit is requested in case they have concerns or questions.
E. Smith said seeing as the work has already been done, he had no objections.

Peck asked what will Land Planning be looking for and Seelig said just to verify the information that’s on the plan.
Andrews motioned to continue to 7:45 on March 24th. 
Peck asked if the Board needed anything else from him and Seelig said come back on the 24th, unless the Board is clearly saying we want something other than that what’s there.  he said it is going to be one way or the other.  Millias said let’s talk with Steve first.
Seelig summed it up by saying that they going to talk to Steve Wry and figure out which way they want to go on whether to have a larger scale plan.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Andrews v. Halifax
No new actions in the last two weeks.
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Amanda’s Estates
The ZBA submitted its decision letter on the approval of the special permit to the Town Clerk.  There will be a 20-day appeal period.  Seelig expects that Amanda’s Estates will request some type of new building permits or modification of the previous building permits for the structures that were completed.  Any issuance of the building permits can be appealed, too.
Country Club Estates Chapter 40B
This will be a thirty-unit multifamily consisting of five duplexes (10) and five four-unit buildings (20).  It will be between Country Club Drive and Nessralla Farm.  The hearing is March 18th at 7 p.m. in the Selectmen’s meeting room.  If the room cannot hold all the attendees, it will be up in Great Hall.  Area 58 has been notified so cameras will be up there.  Materna also will be notified so the room is set up.  
Seelig has filed an application with Mass Housing for $10,000 in technical assistance to contract with someone to guide the ZBA through the process.  He worked with Bert Gaynor and Attorney Amy Kwesell to pick two individuals from the list supplied by Mass Housing.
He expects that the ZBA will hire a review engineer at the meeting on Wednesday.  The developer has provided a check to pay for the review engineer.
Building and Facility Needs Committee
The first meeting is tomorrow at 2 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room.

Monponsett Pond Boating Hazards
Christopher Jean of Representative LaNatra’s office contacted me about this issue.  He heard from Fish and Game that the State has no role in cleaning up ponds of hazards such as the ones in Monponsett.  DFG said that most towns simply put up signs to warn boaters of the hazards.  Halifax does not have the capacity to do this (time/personnel/equipment – and then the flags need to be replaced).  What Seelig would like to do is to send certified letters to the Governor, EOEEA (parent of DFW), and DFW and notify them of the hazards.  In essence, trying to follow the same route as making the State liable for potholes on State roads by notifying them of the hazards.  Before doing that, he might publicize the need for locations and see if the Town can pinpoint anything.

Water Department - Mandatory Water Use Restrictions By-Law
Keith Swanson asked that an Article be placed on the Town Meeting warrant amending the Mandatory Water Use Restrictions By-Law as part of the DEP’s water withdrawal permit (the “okay” for the Town to withdraw water for the Town’s water supply).  Andrews asked when the town is on a water restriction is there a reason why we don’t take water from Silver Lake Brockton connection and Seelig said other than we would have to pay for it.  He then questioned that Brocton never has a water ban when all the surrounding towns do.  Seelig can talked with DEP to find out what the limits are on the diversions for Brockton.
Aldana Road - Sales and Swaps
The County sent the signed offer (the County offering to sell its interests in Parcels A and B) back to the Town.  The next step is for the County to write up the deed and then Fish and Game will review it.   Once a date is picked for the actual sale Seelig will set up the payment.  Joan Pierce did her required walk of the property that would be transferred to the State and saw no problems.  Alfred DeGirolamo of Senator Brady’s office confirmed that the special legislation for Aldana Road has been filed.  It is recorded as SENATE DOCKET, NO. 2841 “An Act authorizing the commissioner of the Division of Capital Asset Management and Maintenance to convey and acquire certain parcels of land in the Town of Halifax.
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Zoning - Multi-Family Update
There will be another discussion on March 17th at 7 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room.  Copies of the latest draft have been distributed.

Harrison - Junk Car
No movement by Mr. Harrison.  He had been told that fines would commence again on March 1st and it has been 10 days.  Seelig recommend sending him a parking ticket for the last ten days and proceeding from there.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted that Mr. Harrison be sent a parking ticket for the last ten days and proceeding from there.
92 Lingan Street
No progress here either.  Seelig has not had time to send out “last chance” letter but will try and get it done this week.  
Landfill Monitoring Contract – Hemlock Lane Landfill
Three-year contract with Tighe & Bond through the Board of Health in the amount of $45,650. 
Civil Service and the Police Department
Seelig is bringing this up in case the Board had any questions about the draft procedures for hiring and promotion that Chief Chaves wrote.  If not, all of this will be part of the negotiations this year with both Unions.

Pete’s Auto Sales
Robert J. Miskinis has asked that the license be changed from Pete’s Auto Sales to Pete’s Auto Sales, LLC.  No hearing is required, BOS just needs to sign the license with the new name.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the name change of Pete’s Auto Sales to Pete’s Auto Sales LLC.  
Live Entertainment Permit – Teeka Lynne’s Salon & Day Spa 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve Permit #2020-01 to Teeka Isakson for live entertainment at Teeka Lynne’s Salon & Day Spa Salon Serenity Day on Sunday, April 26th, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Abstained

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Electricity Aggregation Program
Seelig has worked with Colonial Power Group on a new set of rates for three years starting in September 2020 when the current rates expire and going to August 2023.  The basic rate will be 10.553 cents per KwH and the 100% wind energy contract will be 10.643 cents per KwH.  This compares favorably with the current 10.876 cents per hour.  There probably will be a public information session in the summer and a publicity campaign, so residents and businesses have updated information about the program.

Request for Recycling Bill to be Prorated 
A resident had requested an abatement for FY2020, which the town approved.  They now would like to join the Town’s recycling program and asked if the bill could be abated and that he pays a prorated amount of $18 (of the $50) for the rest of the fiscal year.  
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Millias asked if this was done ever done and Seelig cannot remember someone coming in in the middle of the year.  Millias said if they were to do it would be a one-shot deal.  Andrews does not think we should abate anyone’s bill for the rest of the year because of the policy we have in place which is that abatement requests submitted after the deadline are not granted.  Millias said that was a good point.  
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted that they do not prorate the bill and that the resident pay the full amount of $50.  
Traffic Light Lane Improvements
Skyler Wolsey of Balltson Spa, NY, sent a letter with recommendations to changes in the traffic lights and lanes at the three locations with traffic lights.  Seelig recommends forwarding this to the Highway Surveyor.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig forward Mr. Wolsey’s recommendations to Highway surveyor Hayward. 
MA School Building Authority
the budget amendment has been signed by the State.  Seelig will work with Vertex to complete the necessary paperwork for the closeout of the roof/siding/doors/windows project.  The fire suppression project was not associated with the MSBA.  Andrews asked who will responsible for everything that is required by the warranties and Seelig assumes it will be the school personnel but he will get in contact with Matt to see if he has a schedule and if not he will go through the warranties and look.  
Annual and Special Town Meeting Warrants
The warrants are being worked on or reviewed by the Finance Committee and the deadline for the Special is March 24th.  Time will be set aside at the Selectmen’s Meeting on March 24th to review the Articles one by one with the Board.
Bud’s Goods and Provisions
Host Community Agreement sent to Bud’s Goods. The next step for them is to send in a license application to the State.  However, H.4398 was recently passed by the House which provides more authority to the Cannabis Control Commission to regulate an HCA.  The 3% community impact fee remains intact along with the language that shall be reasonably related to the costs imposed upon the municipality by the operation of the marijuana establishment or medical marijuana treatment center.  The impact fee would be limited to one five-year period.  Seelig’s  concerns are whether the CCC will further regulate the impact fee in such a way that there is no net gain for the Town (the amount actually allowed will equal the amount of the costs incurred by the Town) and that the impact fee won’t be allowed after the first five years.  He would like to write to Senator Brady noting that if there are not enough incentives for municipalities to have cultivation and manufacturing facilities in the communities, that cities and towns might simply reject the necessary special permits or, worse yet, change their zoning not to allow them at all.

Pine Street North - Map 10 Lots 965-067
Chris Carmichael, the special building inspector for this property, confirmed that it is buildable.  Variances, etc., could still be needed.  Anyone who wanted to pull a building permit would still need to submit a set of plans so that Carmichael could decide if anything else was needed.
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Shared Director of Building Maintenance
Seelig will probably need to work up a new job description.  The Selectmen and the Finance Committee will need to look at financing this position versus the request for a “craftsman” for building maintenance.

Gaynor Legislation
Still in the third reading.  Seelig has spoken with Representative LaNatra and she will continue to push on this.  
Marijuana Commercial Zone
A petition Article submitted for the Annual Town Meeting to allow marijuana establishments in the commercial/business zone with a special permit. this Article is still within the two years because it was on the Warrant last May and nothing was done with it also it was on the May 14, 2018 but it was short by three days so if we are going to do anything about this at a Town Meeting it will have to be by recommendation from the Planning Board. 
Chapter 40B Mobile Home Units
Planning Board member Ashley DiSesa met with Seelig about the possibility of having mobile homes in Halifax count towards the Town’s low or moderate income housing requirements under Chapter 40B.  Seelig sent a note to Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra about timing – if we submit legislation right now could anything be done with it during this session or should we submit it for the next legislature session which will be next January.  The Board could do one of the following:

· A home rule petition that would be specific to Halifax.  That should be done through a Town Meeting vote.  The Board could place this article on the warrant for the Annual or Special Town Meeting or have residents sign a citizens petition for the annual town meeting (the deadline was March 1st  and the Board would have to re-open the warrant) or for the special town meeting (deadline is March 24th).
· Legislation that would cover the entire state.  That could be done through a similar vote at Town Meeting.
· Have legislators file bills on behalf of constituents (not town meeting), the legislation could be submitted by the Board directly without a vote of Town Meeting.

Seelig asked the Board if they were interested in having Attorney Mayo to write a draft for the warrant.  Millias suggested contacting Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra to see if there is anything brewing on this subject and what their take is on this.  Seelig will contact them but mentioned that if they are going to do this for Town Meeting time is running out.  Millias asked what the cost for a home rule petition is and Seelig said that we would spend a little money having Mayo draft it.  Millias said we can put it on the warrant then take it out.  Andrews said it makes sense that if we are going to do it do it right.  Seelig will contact State Reps and Attorney Mayo.  
Request for Ambulance Abatement Hardship
A Whitman resident had a family member transported by Halifax ambulance but because Halifax Ambulance is not part of her insurance provider’s network, the insurer paid only about 20% of the cost.  She has asked that the Town abate the remainder of the bill due to financial hardship.  A few months ago, the Board received a letter about a similar situation and advised person of how the Town will send a couple of letters stating that there is outstanding balance and then at some point we write-off the remainder of the bill.  Seelig can send a similar letter stating the same thing and that their credit will not be affected.  Chief Viveiros (in the audience) asked Seelig to forward him the information and he can look at it and will contact her.  Seelig will still contact her explaining what the process is.  
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Zoning - Abandoned Properties - Special Permit - 5 Short Street
With the Town having foreclosed on some properties that have an abandoned use, but do not meet the current size and frontage requirements, a change in the zoning by-laws is needed so that the properties can be sold and developed.  One example would be:

To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 167-8 (E) (Non-Conforming Uses) of the Code of the Town of Halifax with the following change:

E.  Abandonment.  No nonconforming use, other than a single-family detached dwelling, which has been abandoned or discontinued for more than two (2) years shall be re-established.  Any future use shall be in conformity with the provisions of this chapter.

Millias questioned any future use shall be in conformity with the provisions of this chapter.  Seelig asked if the BOS wanted him to talk to Amy Kreswell about this and Garron said yes.  
GATRA

The appointment with them has been cancelled for tonight but has been rescheduled for April 28th. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:42 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Firefighters, Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief and Fire Chief:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:42 p.m. to discuss litigation Andrews v. Halifax:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the legal position of the Town.

Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

The Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:00 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:00 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews, Clerk 
/pjm
